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Dear Friends, 
 
After the strategic planning day last year, one of the items most asked for was for an improved event calendar for the 
membership. I can happily say that this last two months has more than exceeded our expectations in this department. Our 
committee members stepped up to the mark wonderfully on this. Tom Byrne's talk on biochar was very informative and useful 
to both grower and amateur gardener alike. The last newsletter had a wonderful article by Tom on this subject. Next we had 
a CENTS weekend at West Wind, organised by Shar Malloy, which again, was very successful. Getting people to look again at 
recycling all sorts of items and the opportunities this can give. Peter Meloy then assisted all and sundry on improving energy 
efficiency in our homes and I have to say that I came away and implemented some of his simple suggestions immediately and 
cannot for the life of me think of why I didn't do it before this. He has offered to do this again next winter and update us all on 
his own home improvements. Let me say that his Aurora bill looked amazingly low already. The next workshop was one on 
fermentation, organised by Joy Phillips. This was outstanding and I have a jar of sauerkraut and kimchi bubbling happily away 
in the garage and I am about to get stuck into my beet kvass. We hope to run more so you don't miss out, the subject is 
fascinating. Col Hocking has offered to run a Sheep Handling day in November so keep your eyes peeled for that one. We also 
had a fantastic thank you dinner for our wonderful volunteers. Sue Bastone cooked up a storm and Joy and Jackie decorated 
West Winds beautifully. What a night. 
 
Sam has resigned as one of our Vege Box Packing Managers and I have to give a heartfelt thanks for all her hard work and 
input over nearly three years. Both Sam and Mandy have done a sterling job and it has been a difficult one of late due to lack 
of produce. This has resulted in us looking at implementing a fortnightly program and we are keeping it under review. It is 
important to us that we supply the quantity and quality that you expect to encourage your participation in this wonderful 
program.  All of Tassie is doing it tough this winter and we are considering whether we shut the VegeBox program for winter 
and open it up again for the spring and summer. A lot needs to go into making this decision and we are currently doing just 
that. You will be kept informed all the way along in the process.  The other decision that the General Committee has made in 
the interests of Channel Living is increasing the membership from $12 to $15 for a single and $20 to $25 for a family. These 
amounts have stayed the same for six years since the beginning so hopefully this will be ratified by the membership at our 
coming AGM. Other tough decisions were to increase our co op prices marginally to keep pace with Eumarrah's costings, again 
there has been no increase for three years and the toughest of all, to discontinue the volunteer's discount. The discount costs 
us $75 per month and with our additional costs to employment it was decided to do this. I hope you will understand this very 
difficult decision. Our volunteers are very much valued. 
 
This brings me to my situation and for me to announce that I will not be standing again. My personal life has been turned 
upside down recently and I need to focus on that. I will need to bring the AGM forward to 20th July, so please keep this date 
free. We will let you know. There are a number of vacancies on the General Committee that will need to be filled, so please 
help us out. I have enjoyed my time as President and I am still just blown away by Channel Living and all the wonderful people 
that go into making it up. I have to thank my committees for all their hard work and our wonderful employees. Joy and Margie 
are retiring after many years too and have been an enormous help to me personally, as has Mary Walker on the Business 
Committee. It is hard to walk away now knowing we are at a crucial point in time but I also know that we all care about what 
happens to Channel Living and that there will be others prepared to step up. Thank you for your continuing support. 
 
Michele Higgins 
President 
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Winter Is Coming 
 
Here at 43 degrees South, you may have noticed that the 
winter days become rather short. Between the 7th of May and 
the 7th of August, there are less than 10 hours of sunlight each 
day. And at the winter solstice, on Saturday 21st June, we only 
saw nine hours of sunlight, with very long nights on either side. 
This variation in daylight has huge ramifications for plants (and 
for gardeners!). 
 
With less than 10 hours a day of sunlight, plants languish. Fresh 
sowings and small seedlings, particularly, have not enough leaf 
cover to convert the scant sunlight into significant growth. 
Larger plants from earlier sowings will get by, and even put on 
weight (especially those from the Brassica family), but 
compared to the heady, fifteen-and-sometimes sixteen hour 
days of summer, the garden is moving very sloooowly at this 
time of year. 
 
And it’s not just about the sun. The seasons drag behind the 
solstices and equinoxes like the tail of a dog. The summer 
solstice in late December is followed by the hottest, driest 
months of the year, and likewise, winter’s cold days, and dank, 
wet soil reach their peak in the months following the shortest 
day; even as we tilt back towards the sun and our days begin 
to lengthen, the nights grow colder, the weeks wetter and the 
soil more sodden. 
 
For the gardener, not only does this translate to very slow 
plant growth, and therefore smaller yields and less income, it 
also means more work. Taking into account per kilo of 
vegetables produced in winter, more has to be planted 
because each plant is smaller than its summer cousins. There 
is more weeding because the plants take longer to grow; there 
is more harvesting of smaller leaves/heads/stems/roots; and 
there is more processing and washing because the wet dirt 
clings like mud. 
 
And of course, all this work takes place out in the garden, 
where the gardener is subject to the idiosyncratic sense of 
humour presented by our Tasmanian weather. If you’ve 
ducked into Hobart for supplies, the day will be fine and warm 
(especially if you timed your trip to coincide with a forecast for 
rain). If you are slated to hoe the weeds in the garlic, veils of 
mist and rainbows will drift across the valley, providing ample 
moisture for the infant weeds to reshoot and thrive once the 
hoe has passed. Harvest days are statistically more likely to be 
miserable, and attract more deluges than any other day in the 
garden. 
 
So why do we do it? Why do gardeners persevere with a kilo 
of mud on each gumboot, the rain leaking down the back of 
the jacket and a wet arse from sliding on a wet path, again? 
When you consider that farm income is inversely proportional  
 

 
 
to average monthly rainfall, with car rego coming up, and new 
shoes needed for the kids, the answer is obvious. 
 
Just when the going gets tough, the clouds part and fingers of 
light reach down from the heavens to shower the landscape in 
gold. You should see the colour of beetroot first revealed as 
the mud is washed away, as the rain glistens on the grass, as 
the frosted leaves thaw in the sun. Growers grow because they 
know what they’re are doing is good, good, good…. 
 

******** 
 
The past month has seen some major changes in the VegeBox 
program. Firstly, and sadly, Sam Ward has resigned from one 
half of the Packing Manager position. She is off to tackle bigger 
and better things, and we wish her well and thank you, Sam, 
for your indestructible sense of humour and willing 
commitment to the program over the last four years. We will 
miss your smiling face every second Friday. Good luck! 
 
Secondly, we’ve lost some growers over the course of the year, 
through moving away, changes in their marketing, and 
through gardening fatigue. This, along with a generally poor 
growing year, means that our supplies of vegetables are less 
than we could wish for. 
 
With both these factors in mind, the VegeBox has been moved 
from a weekly to a fortnightly basis. This lifts the pressure to 
find a replacement for Sam, and means that Mandy should 
have an easier time of it sourcing enough produce to provide 
a balanced and interesting box or bag for subscribers every 
second week. (Subscribers note: the first off-week for the 
VegeBox is Friday 27th June; there will be a box/bag for you as 
usual on the 4th of July, and every second week after that. 
Please remember to adjust your payments!) 
 
In the meantime, the program is concentrating on supporting 
the growers we do have, and seeking more growers for the 
coming 2014–2015 season. If you know of anyone who’d like 
to grow for the program, let me know! 
 
Cheers for now, and happy eating, living and growing... 

 
Alex Taylor  
veges@channelliving.org 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 

VEGE BOX VOX FOR JULY 
Alex Taylor  

 

mailto:veges@channelliving.org
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In late May, many of Channel Living’s volunteers & partners 
gathered together to share an evening full of laughter and  
good cheer at West Winds hall. The evening was organised as 
a thank you to our lovely volunteers for the many ways they 
contribute to Channel Living’s success. Their ongoing 
commitment and passion is an inspiration to us all.  
 
A hearty thank you goes out to Sue Bastone in preparing three 
delicious curries & various condiments for our meal. And the 
sweet tooths amongst us were not left out, as the dessert 
table was overflowing with taste sensations. Mandy’s 
chocolate pavlova being a highlight of the dessert table - you 
have never seen two huge ‘pavs’ disappear so quickly!! 
 
Jackie, being wonderfully creative, made each volunteer an 
origami star made out of old maps, saying ‘we think the world 
of you’. She topped it off by filling them with yummy treats. 
Every table had fun trying to work out what map they each 
had and if anyone had ever been there before. You’d be 
amazed at how well travelled our volunteers are… 
 
A member donated an abundance of beautiful flowers which 
were used to decorate the room and each table for the 
evening celebration. There were no flowers left by the end of 
the night, as they happily went home with various volunteers 
to bring smiles to faces for the following week. 
 
Events like these remind us all on how very fortunate we are 
to be involved in such an amazing & special community made 
up of dynamic, caring and dedicated individuals.  
 
It was interesting to hear a few individuals mention that they 
didn’t feel like they contributed ‘very much’ throughout the 
year.  As with our home and workplace, without all the various 
big and small contributions and skills pulled together in 
harmony, Channel Living would not have achieved the success 
that we have today. 
 
If you missed out in coming to the night’s celebration, here’s 
another thank you to the volunteers for all those things you 
do that make our events, workshops, food co-op & Vege Box 
tick along so nicely. And thank you to all those on our various 
committees who give their time to support the behind the 
scenes jobs which need to be done. But we cannot forget our 
dedicated employees, past and present, who work above and 
beyond their call of duty each and every week to serve our 
members. Thank you, it does not go unnoticed and it is very 
much appreciated! 
 
If you are curious on how you can become more involved in 
Channel Living, please consider coming on to the General 
Committee by nominating yourself before or at our upcoming 
AGM on the 20th of July. You can email 
info@channel.living.org for more information and have a 
nomination form forwarded to you before the day.  
 
Being involved is a wonderful way to meet new people as well 
as contribute in a positive way within our local community. 
Some happy snaps from the night accompany. 
 

 
 
 
 Michel and Joy helping out as Chef Sue supervises 

 

 
Susan and Wendy having a chat and a laugh 
 
 

 
The lovely Kate and Cathy  

CHANNEL LIVING VOLUNTEERS DINNER SHINDIG MAY 2014 
 
 

mailto:info@channel.living.org
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Mandy and her willing assistat, Millie

 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
Val and Sue ready for a punch-up!

Some happy faces (from L to R): Chris, Tony, Chris, Kay and Susan 

 
 

 

CHANNEL LIVING VOLUNTEERS DINNER SHINDIG MAY 2014 
 

 

Annual General Meeting – Sunday 20th July at 2.00pm 
The Channel Living AGM will be held on Sunday 20th July at 2.00pm at West Winds. Please bring an afternoon 
tea treat to share following the AGM. This is an important event in the Channel Living annual calendar. Come 

along and hear how we have progressed throughout the 2013/14 year. 
 
 

Wanted:  General Committee members 
Are you interested in becoming a member of our general committee? It is a great way to become more involved.  

Want to know more?  Email us at: info@channelliving.org.au 
 

 

mailto:info@channelliving.org.au
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Growing Vegetables South of Australia: Year ’round 
Tasmanian Food Gardening by 
Steve Solomon 
 
With the plethora of books available at Channel Living’s 
library to choose from, Steve Solomon’s book is one of the 
most useful resource you can borrow. As lots of growers will 
attest, (you might have just read Alex’s account of winter 
growing pains in this newsletter edition) sustaining and 
growing a healthy vegetable crop in winter can be a real 
challenge. So much so, I have given up on mine this winter. 
Slugs have decimated crops of seedlings I so carefully 
tended. Copper wire, eggshells and coffee grounds didn’t 
help unfortunately so my beds are ‘resting’ – in readiness 
(fingers crossed) for spring planting. 
 
For those who may not be familiar with Solomon, he is an ex-
resident of the state of Oregon, USA, now living in Exeter, 
Tasmania. He points out the similarities in growing 
conditions between Oregon state and Tasmania. He writes 
with a degree of authority as he has had more than 40 years’ 
experience tending and growing large vegetable gardens and 
running a seed business. 
 
Solomon’s book is written with an honesty that is refreshing, 
and I believe some of these topics will resonate with many 
gardeners who have struggled with starting and maintaining 
a garden. Some of his advice and anecdotes run counter to 
the majority of mainstream gardening manuals and 
magazines. A few experienced gardeners may have to go 
away and digest it all before proceeding any further. He has 
based his work on years of trials and experimentation – he is 
not afraid to tell you his success, and failures. This is an 
element in the book that I found really helpful. His advice 
might counter some of the more commercial ideas of 
planting and gardening but he backs up his theories from his 
own experiences. Some of his findings will no doubt surprise 
many – the general imbalance and condition of soil health of 
Tasmanian gardens, the over-application of manure and 
compost, and the low quality of nutrients from home-grown 
produce.  
 

 
 
 
 
Gardeners will find his chapters on crop rotations, the know-
how of spacing plants according to weather conditions and 
needs, dry gardening, and seed collecting and raising 
vigorous seedlings very useful. The chapters on dry 
gardening and fertigation will be particularly relevant for 
those who rely heavily on dams and tank water to irrigate 
garden beds, and certainly in times of drought. His 
Tasmanian focus is also helpful as he provides useful 
resources for reputable seed companies and organic soil, 
fertiliser and compost makers. Gardeners dealing with 
predominantly clay profiles will benefit from reading this 
book.  
 
Overall, the book is packed with detailed information and 
Solomon’s sense of humour sneaks through in some of his 
chapters. His story about Indian farmers using Coca Cola as 
pesticide for their crops is especially poignant, especially 
when we think about the industrialisation/chemicalisation of 
food today. They figured out that sugar in the drink acted as 
a suppressant for insect growth, and the high phosphoric 
acid content acted as a booster for plant vitality. Needless to 
say, Coke executives were distressed about the fact that 
someone in the developing world had found an alternative 
use for their beverage! 
 
My only quibble is this book lacks an index. In order to use 
this book as a resource for its information and in-depth 
knowledge, you would have to trawl through page after page 
of information. Having an index to a book like this is 
imperative. Having quick access to the wealth of information 
would have been very helpful and added value to the book 
as an authoritative resource. Other than that, Solomon’s 
book is thoroughly recommended for something local and 
relevant.  

 
Happy reading! 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
  

CHANNEL LIVING LIBRARY BOOK REVIEW 
Mei Yen Chua 
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I’m six months into working at the co-op, and this is an opportune time to reflect on why I love my job with Channel Living: 
 
Friday on my mind 
 
To a gentle soundtrack of grains pouring like raindrops into containers, shoppers fill our little space with happy chatter. Friday 
afternoons offer a space for bumping into friends, exchanging recipe ideas, and hearing exciting stories of bike riding adventures 
or exotic holidays. Regular faces grace us with their warm smiles and are so forgiving when asked for the six thousandth time 
'what is your last name?' My favourite response from a quick witted shopper is 'Your Majesty...’ 
 
Food for thought 
 
Our priority at the co-op is to source and sell high quality local (or Australian) organic products. What is there not to love about 
this? Channel Living members can feel confident that every product they buy has been selected for the co-op according to an 
ethical framework. In the past six months, I have enjoyed the search for alternatives to some products that did not entirely fit 
within our product line priority. We sometimes pay a bit more for our choices, but the price of a conscience doesn't cost the 
earth. 

 
Averaging one replacement/upgraded product a month, we now have Australian dates, pumpkin seeds, pistachios, apricots, 
organic almond meal, recycled toilet paper (shortlisted for this year's Social Enterprise Awards) and you will soon find 
macadamia nuts on the shelf (after the July harvest). 
In short: 
 
20% of our product is Tasmanian Organic 
60% of our product is Australian Organic or chemical free 
18% of our product is Overseas Organic 
That means only 2% does not conform – so I have something to work on for the next six months! 
 
Fresh is best 
 
The line-up of boxes and bags bursting with freshly picked vegies adorn the co-op every week, adding colour and texture - a focal 
and vocal point. Cam's fresh sourdough breads are perfect in Summer with salads, and in Winter for soups, and his focaccias are 
favourite after-school snacks for voracious boys. 
Fresh ideas are constantly bouncing around, shared through workshops, emails and the good old grapevine that thrives in small 
communities. It is a stimulating and healthy environment to be a part of. 
 
Freedom 
 
I love work, because for just a few hours each week, I have a legitimate excuse not to play Lego with my four year old... 
 
Come in and join us for the fun. 
 
Jackie 
 

CO-OP CORNER 
Jackie Garbutt 
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S MY WEEK MY WEEK IN THE KER 
TCHEN with MARY WALKER 

A chance conversation with a fellow garlic grower led to the 
tip below. It comes from Letetia Ware who is growing garlic 
on a broad-acre scale at Middleton. Another Channel Living 
member doing great work. Letetia writes: 
 
Freezing garlic 
I've found this the best way to keep the lovely freshness and 
volatile oils so you can continue to use it throughout winter 
and spring. 

1. Freeze before cloves develop the green shoots (as 
the flavour changes as the shoots develop). If 
shoots have already developed, you can still freeze. 
Simply remove the green shoot before you use. 

2. Break the bulbs up into cloves, leaving the clove 
skins on and intact  

3. Place as much as you like in a freezer bag  
4. Take out and skin and prepare whilst still frozen (if 

you leave to defrost it will be a little soft and more 
difficult to slice or dice)  

5. You can start cooking with the garlic whilst still 
frozen as it will thaw almost instantly when put into 
your oil or ingredients 

Marmalade 
This is the season for marmalade making. Our lemon trees 
are aglow and fruit shops full of many other citrus which are 
harder for us to grow here. This column is adapted from 
notes which I gave out at a very early Channel Living 
workshop. Below are some principles, and my mother's 
never-fail method. 
 
Seasonality 
Citrus fruit is available all year and we don’t think of it as 
having a season. Like all fruit now it is cool-stored for sale 
over an extended period, but it is ripe, fresh and best in the 
winter. If you like really tart marmalade, watch for Seville 
oranges which have a very short season and usually appear 
in July. 
 
Quality of fruit 
As with all preserves, the quality of the fruit defines the 
marmalade. Look for heavy fruit which is almost shiny. Resist 
old and juicy, soft fruit. Marmalade is not expensive to make, 
with small amounts of fruit producing satisfying amounts of 
shiny jams, buy the best fruit you can find. Because we 
include the skins, you may wish to track down organically 
grown fruit. 
 
Preparation 
Wash the fruit as it may be waxed. Quarter each piece and 
remove the middle pith and pips. These are an important 
source of pectin and should be collected and placed in a 
muslin bag for inclusion with the fruit during cooking. Fruit 
should be sliced according to your preference, and with 
whatever tools you may have. I use a fine slicing disk of a 
Magimix. Food processors will mince rather than slice which 

is not as attractive. Don’t overlook using a sharp knife! Cover 
sliced fruit with water and leave to soak overnight. Include 
the bag of pith and pips. The soaking process begins the 
pectin extraction. Marmalade (and jams) set when the 
proportions of pectin, sugar and acid are in the perfect 
proportion so pectin extraction is vital. 

 
First Cook 
After soaking comes the most important process for perfect 
marmalade: cooking the fruit slowly until it is completely soft 
and the liquid has reduced. This may take an hour. When the 
fruit is soft, remove from the heat, cover with a tea towel and 
leave overnight once more. 
 
Second Cook 
Now add sugar to the soft fruit. If the sugar seems really cold, 
warm it in a low oven. Add it all at once and stir to ensure it 
is completely dissolved. Traditionally a knob of butter was 
added at this point to reduce foam. I add a tablespoon of 
canola or another flavourless oil. Cook over high heat until 
setting point is reached. There are several ways of judging 
this. Traditionally, a small spoonful was put on a cold plate 
and left to cool. If the marmalade was ready, a skin would 
quickly form. Another method was to judge the density of 
the preserve when dropped from the stirring spoon. Both 
methods have been superseded by the use of a 
thermometer! Jam and marmalade set when it reaches 
105°C, this is my preferred method. The other methods do 
mean it is possible to overcook the product and this will 
cause a reduction in yield and possibly a darker product. 
 
Filling 
Let the marmalade stand to cool for 5 minutes before filling. 
This will ensure good distribution of the fruit. It is important 
not to let the temperature drop below 95°C. Fill into warm 
dry jars, cap with clean, dry lids, and carefully invert for a 
couple of minutes. This ensures sterilisation of the lids and 
the gap between the marmalade and the lid. Clean up any 
drips. It is fine to wash completely in hot water. Put them 
where they can stand undisturbed for a couple of days. Allow 
space between them so they cool as quickly as possible. 
 
Storing 
Proudly add your label, including the date, and store in a 
cool, dark place.  
 
There are hundreds of marmalade recipes, but this method 
works for all types of fruit. One of my favourites is a Three 
Fruit Marmalade. 
 
1 lemon 
1 navel orange 
1 grapefruit 
1.5 litres water 
1.5 kg sugar 
 
Use the method detailed above. 

MY WEEK IN THE KITCHEN with MARY WALKER 
Make you own preserves, pickles, jams, pastes and chutneys 

 
 

Thee 
  
 


